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MT. SAN ANTONIO COLLEGE
MT. SAC

Mt. San Antonio Coﬂege

REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Wednesday, May 22, 2013
MINUTES

CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of Mt. San Antonio College was called to order at
6:00 p.m. on Wednesday, March 27, 2013. Trustees Baca, Bader, Chen Haggerty, Chyr, and
Hall were present. Student Trustee Marin was also present.

STAFF PRESENT

Bill Scroggins, President/CEO; Virginia Burley, Vice President, Instruction; and Mike Gregoryk,
Vice President, Administrative Services. Audrey Yamagata-Noji, Vice President, Student
Services, was absent.

1. PUBLIC SESSION

The public meeting reconvened at 6:40 p.m. The Pledge of Allegiance was led by
Clarence (CB) Brown, Director, Marketing.

2.  INTRODUCTIONS

The following newly appointed and promoted staff was introduced:

Classified

e Zakiel Gallegos, Construction Specialist (Facilities Planning and Management) (present)

e Melissa Andrewin, Construction Specialist (Facilities Planning and Management)
(present)

Teresa Barnes, Clerical Specialist (Facilities Planning and Management) (absent)

Mark Conrad, Laboratory Technician-Business Division (Business Division) (absent)
Jessica Draper, Laboratory Technician-Astronomy (Natural Sciences Division) (present)
Brittany Rusich, ESL Instructional Support Assistant (ESL) (absent)

Heather Toyoshima, Clerical Specialist (Arise) (present)

Daniel Zavala, Financial Aid Systems Specialist (Financial Aid) (present)

The Board reserves the right to modify the order of business in the manner it deems appropriate.

Closed session shall not extend past the designated time, but should the business considered in closed session require
additional time, the Board shall reserve time after the public meeting to continue discussion.



3.

Classified Employee (Promotion)

Jazmin Vargas, Financial Aid Specialist (Financial Aid) (present)

RECOGNITION

The Mt. SAC Forensics Team, led by Coaches Jeff Archibald, Danny Cantrell, and
Shae Hsieh, captured their 8th National Title at the Phi Rho Pi National Championship
Tournament on April 20 at the Warner Center Marriott in Woodland Hills. This Super-
Bowl-caliber competition drew talented student speakers from over a dozen states,
representing 60 community colleges. Team Mt. SAC captured the first-place Overall
Sweepstakes (top award), the first-place individual Events Sweepstakes, and the third-
place Debate Sweepstakes — earning more points than any other competing team. This
win further entrenches Mt. SAC’s standing as a dominant force in the collegiate forensics
world. Mt. SAC has won eight community college national championships: 1994, 1998,
2000, 2001, 2003, 2006, 2011, and 2013. As individual competitors at the recent Phi
Rho Pi tournament, all 14 Mt. SAC students won awards (six golds, three silvers, and 10
bronze). Two students achieved the best overall scores in their respective event:
Awais Spall (gold, Impromptu) and Conny Chege (gold, Program Oral Interpretation),
and Barrett Tate and Brandon Orewyler took the gold in the Parliamentary Debate
category as the only duo to win all eight rounds of competition.

Mt. SAC’'s Marketing & Communication Team, comprised of John Lewallen,
Linda Lundgren, and Jeff George, and led by Marketing Director Clarence Brown
(CB), won a record 11 PRO Awards at the annual statewide conference of the California
Community College Public Relations Organization, held last week in Santa Ana. Of the
11 awards, five were gold—earning top distinction for the College in the categories of
Best Schedule (Spring 2013) and College Catalog, Best Commencement Program, Best
Photography, and Best Logo Design (Aspire). The team also won design awards for
Advertising, High School Recruitment Brochure, College Brochure, and the College
Folder. Over 225 entries were submitted by 40 colleges throughout California and were
judged by panels of professional experts in journalism, photography, graphic design,
marketing, and public relations. The latest wins bring the total of awards won over the
past decade to nearly 80.

Under the direction of Professor Jeff Ellwood, the award-winning Mt. SAC Jazz Band
has again proved it is a force to be reckoned with as they took top honors in their
division at the Reno Jazz Festival, April 2013. This makes two wins in a row for Ellwood
and his Jazz Ensemble. In addition to the band’s first-place win, individual musicianship
awards went to three outstanding band members — Tama Shutts (saxophone),
Kyle Martinez (trumpet), and Mike Oktay (drums).

Music Director/Professor Bruce Rogers introduced the Mt. SAC vocal jazz ensemble,
Sincopation, who sang their way to first place in the Collegiate Vocal Jazz category at
the recent Next Generation Jazz Festival. The win gives them the opportunity to perform
at the world’s most prestigious jazz event, the Monterey Jazz Festival, in September.

Mt. SAC Flying Team, led by Professor Robert Rogus, wins coveted American Airlines
Safety Award at national competition that was given out at the National SAFECON
competition, held at The Ohio State University, ending May 11. The highly coveted
American Airlines Safety Award is presented annually to the College or University which
has an outstanding safety record and demonstrates the most innovative approach to
further aviation safety. Individual awards at the national competition were earned by



Taylor Ewing (pilot) and Samantha O'Brien (observer) earned fifth place in Navigation,
Joshua Spolar earned ninth place in Instrument Flight, Evelyn Marquez earned
eleventh place in Message Drop, and Taylor Ewing earned twelfth place in Preflight
Inspection. Voted as the Top Team Member was Lynette Lopez. Taylor Ewing placed
tenth in the Top Pilot category out of over 345 competitors. Out of the 30 colleges and
universities invited to SAFECON, the Mt. SAC Flying Team ranked fifteenth overall (12th
in Flight Events and 16th in Academic Events). Mt. SAC earned a second place in the
Top Two-Year School rankings.

Certificates of Service were awarded to the following retiring faculty and management
staff members who were in attendance. Certificates of Services will be mailed to the
homes of the absent members.

e Jerry Allen, Professor (Geography and Political Science), 41%: years of service
(absent)

e Joe Ammirato, Professor (Commercial and Entertainment Arts), 15% years of
service (present)

e Richard Anderson, Professor (Air Conditioning and Welding), 20%2 years of service
(absent)

e Mary Brackenhoff, Professor (English, Literature, and Journalism), 22 years of
service (absent)

e Ronald Brouillette, Professor (English, Literature, and Journalism), 24 years of
service (absent)

e Bob Burton, Professor (Aircraft Maintenance and Design Technology), 23%2 years
of service (absent)

e Karen Curran, Professor (Child Development), 14Y2 years of service (absent)

e Jesse Mezquita, Professor (Commercial and Entertainment Arts), 35% years of
service (present)

e Rosa Preciado, Professor (Psychology and Education), 37% years of service

(absent)

Larry Redinger, Dean, Natural Sciences, 38 years of service (present)

Ron Reel, Professor (Communication), 25 years of service (absent)

Sandy Samples, Director, Health Services, 21 % years of service (present)

Mike Sullivan, Professor (English, Literature, and Journalism), 22 years of service

(absent)

The following 2013 Presidential Award winners were congratulated:

e For Outstanding Curriculum Efforts, Lori Walker and the STDY Discipline
Committee - The Learning Assistance STDY Discipline Committee ($2,000 to the
department)

Honorable Mention: Mt. San Antonio College Information Competency Workshop
Pilot Program (Pauline Swartz and Nora Shea)

e For Outstanding Basic Skills Efforts, Meghan Chen and the LLR Retreat Planning
Team - Library & Learning Resources Division Retreat: An Inclusive Approach to
Outcomes Assessment ($2,000 to the department)

e For Personal Innovation, Robert Bowen ($1,000 awarded to the individual)



e The 2013 Educators of Distinction were congratulated:

April Tellez, History Department (absent)

Rocio Avila, English Department (absent)

Paul Sharpe, Drug & Alcohol Counseling Department (present)
Robert Augustus, Sign Language Department (absent)
Charles Merward, Philosophy Department (present)

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

It was moved by Trustee Hall, seconded by Trustee Chen Haggerty, and passed to approve
the minutes of the regular meeting of April 24, 2013. Student Trustee concurred.

REPORTING OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

e Regarding item No. 1. The Board voted unanimously to approve a settlement in the
amount of $155,486 with Rancho Pacific Electric, Inc.

e Regarding item No. 2: The Board voted unanimously to ratify the counterclaim against
Angeles Contractor, Inc. in an amount greater than $250,000.

e Regarding item No. 3: None.

e Regarding item No. 4: None.

PUBLIC COMMUNICATION

e None.

REPORTS

Reports by the following constituency leaders were given and are posted on the College
website with these minutes:

Ahmad Azawi, President, Associated Students

Eric Kaljumagi, President, Academic Senate

Deejay Santiago, President, Classified Senate

Jennifer Galbraith, President, Faculty Association

Johnny Jauregui, President, CSEA 651 (no written report provided)
Bill Lambert, Executive Director, Mt. SAC Foundation

BOARD COMMUNICATION

e Trustee Baca read the following reminder: “At this time, the Board of Trustees will report
on matters related to attendance at conferences, professional affiliations, and community
involvement directly related to their functions as Board members.”

¢ All Board members shared the following comments:

e They welcomed new and promoted employees Zakiel Gallegos, Melissa Andrewin,
Teresa Barnes, Mark Conrad, Jessica Draper, Brittany Rusich, Heather Toyoshima,
Daniel Zavala, and Jazmin Vargas.



They congratulated the Mt. SAC Forensics Team for capturing their 8th National Title
at the Phi Rho Pi National Championship Tournament on April 20.

They congratulated Mt. SAC’s Marketing & Communication Team for winning a
record 11 PRO Awards at the annual statewide conference of the California
Community College Public Relations Organization.

They congratulated the award-winning Mt. SAC Jazz Band who took top honors in
their division at the Reno Jazz Festival, April 2013.

They congratulated Mt. SAC vocal jazz ensemble, Sincopation, who sang their way
to first place in the Collegiate Vocal Jazz category at the recent Next Generation
Jazz Festival.

They congratulated the Mt. SAC Flying Team, who won the coveted American
Airlines Safety Award that was given out at the National SAFECON competition, held
at The Ohio State University, ending May 11.

They congratulated retirees Jerry Allen, Joe Ammirato, Richard Anderson, Mary
Brackenhoff, Ronald Brouillette, Bob Burton, Karen Curran, Jesse Mezquita, Rosa
Preciado, Larry Redinger, Ron Reel, Sandy Samples, and Mike Sullivan.

They congratulated the 2013 Presidential Award winners:
Lori Walker and the STDY Discipline Committee (for Outstanding Curriculum Efforts).

Pauline Swartz and Nora Shea (Mt. San Antonio College Information Competency
Workshop Pilot Program) (Honorable Mention)

Meghan Chen and the LLR Retreat Planning Team (for Outstanding Basic Skills
Efforts - Library & Learning Resources Division Retreat: An Inclusive Approach to
Outcomes Assessment)

Robert Bowen (for Personal Innovation)

They congratulated the 2013 Educators of Distinction: April Tellez, Rocio Avila,
Paul Sharpe, Robert Augustus, and Charles Merward.

Trustee Hall reported the following:

He attended the Observatory Grand Opening last Friday night.
He attended the Faculty/Manager Appreciation Service Awards Ceremony.

He called attention to the article that Student Trustee Marin wrote in The
Mountaineer. He mentioned that she’ll be attending UCI in the fall.

He announced that Dr. Scroggins received the Educator of the Year award at the
San Gabriel Valley Civic Alliance luncheon last week.

He talked about how impressive Mt. SAC is in winning so many state and national
championships.

Trustee Chyr reported the following:

He said that he’s very proud of Mt. SAC for winning so many awards and setting the
bar even higher. He truly enjoys being a part of Mt. SAC.



Trustee Chen Haggerty reported the following:

e She attended the Hacienda-La Puente/Rowland Kiwanis annual luncheon. There
were about 500 people in attendance.

e She attended the CCLC Trustees Conference. She was impressed with Mt. SAC’s
Student Success Scorecard.

e She’s impressed with what the Foundation is doing for our students.

e She was amazed at the stories that were told by the Arise students, originally not
being able to speak English, and now transferring to very prestigious universities.

e She’s grateful and thankful for all the faculty staff and the work they do.
Trustee Bader reported the following:
e She attended the EOPS and Care celebration.

e She attended the Science Discovery Day, 100 students (5", 6", and 7" graders).
She took her grandson to this event.

e She attended the Observatory Grand Opening Ceremony.

e She attended the Faculty/Management Service Awards Ceremony.

e She attended the Classys Service Awards Ceremony.

e She attended the Veterans’ tribute.

e She is amazed that one college can be so special (i.e., winning so many awards).
Trustee Baca reported the following:

e He’'s amazed at all the outstanding work that’s done at Mt. SAC and winning so many
state and national awards.

e He attended the Observatory Grand Opening Ceremony.
e He attended the Kiwanis Club Chapman Awards Ceremony.
Student Trustee Marin reported the following:

e She thinks the Board of Trustees will be pleased with the new Associated Students
Board.

e She said that she thinks we wouldn’'t win so many awards if it weren't for the
leadership at Mt. SAC.

9. PRESIDENT SCROGGINS' REPORT INCLUDED THE FOLLOWING:

He welcomed new and promoted employees Zakiel Gallegos, Melissa Andrewin,
Teresa Barnes, Mark Conrad, Jessica Draper, Brittany Rusich, Heather Toyoshima, Daniel
Zavala, and Jazmin Vargas.

He congratulated the Mt. SAC Forensics Team for capturing their 8th National Title at
the Phi Rho Pi National Championship Tournament on April 20.



10.

11.

e He congratulated Mt. SAC’s Marketing & Communication Team for winning a record 11
PRO Awards at the annual statewide conference of the California Community College
Public Relations Organization.

e He congratulated the award-winning Mt. SAC Jazz Band who took top honors in their
division at the Reno Jazz Festival, April 2013.

e He congratulated Mt. SAC vocal jazz ensemble, Sincopation, who sang their way to first
place in the Collegiate Vocal Jazz category at the recent Next Generation Jazz Festival.

e He congratulated the Mt. SAC Flying Team, who won the coveted American Airlines
Safety Award that was given out at the National SAFECON competition, held at The
Ohio State University, ending May 11.

e He congratulated retirees Jerry Allen, Joe Ammirato, Richard Anderson, Mary
Brackenhoff, Ronald Brouillette, Bob Burton, Karen Curran, Jesse Mezquita, Rosa
Preciado, Larry Redinger, Ron Reel, Sandy Samples, and Mike Sullivan.

e He congratulated the 2013 Presidential Award winners:
e Lori Walker and the STDY Discipline Committee (for Outstanding Curriculum Efforts).

e Pauline Swartz and Nora Shea (Mt. San Antonio College Information Competency
Workshop Pilot Program) (Honorable Mention)

e Meghan Chen and the LLR Retreat Planning Team (for Outstanding Basic Skills
Efforts - Library & Learning Resources Division Retreat: An Inclusive Approach to
Outcomes Assessment)

e Robert Bowen (for Personal Innovation)

e He congratulated the 2013 Educators of Distinction: April Tellez, Rocio Avila,
Paul Sharpe, Robert Augustus, and Charles Merward.

e He thanked Ginny Burley for all her support as the Vice President, Instruction, and he
introduced her recommended replacement, Irene Malmgren.

INFORMATIONAL REPORT — ROADMAP PROJECT INTERACTIVE TOOL

Dr. Terri Long, Dean of Instructional Services, introduced Anabel Perez, Counselor/
Coordinator for Learning Communities and, together, gave a report on the Roadmap Project
Interactive Tool. An actual demonstration of all six pathways was demonstrated live on the
web. The next steps include two more student focus groups for feedback: the Bridge
Program and the Associated Students. The High School Outreach staff will also provide
feedback. They will also launch a marketing campaign.

This presentation is posted on the College website with these minutes.

INFORMATIONAL REPORT — FINANCIAL AID

Chau Dao, Director, Financial Aid, gave a report on the Mt. SAC Financial Aid Program.
This presentation is posted on the College website with these minutes.
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13.

INFORMATIONAL REPORT — BUDGET (MAY REVISE)

Mike Gregoryk, Vice President, Administrative Services, introduced Rosa Royce, Associate
Vice President, Fiscal Services, and, together, gave a report on the Budget (May Revise).

This presentation is posted on the College website with these minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA
The following corrections were made to the Consent Agenda:

e On Page 35, Consent #7, under “ANALYSIS AND FISCAL IMPACT,” the amount in
item #1 should read, $753,958 (the “7” was missing).

e On Page 56, Consent #19, under “Funding Source,” the verbiage should read, “Stars of
Excellence funds (approximately $8,000).”

It was moved by Trustee Hall, seconded by Trustee Bader, and passed to approve or ratify
the following items, as corrected:

PRESIDENT’'S OFFICE

1. Approval of an agreement with the law firm of Liebert Cassidy Whitmore to provide
legal and consulting services to the College in regard to employment relations and
education law, including representation in labor negotiations and in administrative and
court proceedings, as requested by the College. The term of the agreement is from
June 1, 2013, through May 31, 2014.

ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES
2.  Approval of the Appropriation Transfers and Budget Revisions Summary.

3. Approval to hire various Independent Contractors in order to acquire the expertise
needed to accomplish College goals and to meet deadlines.

Approval to reissue stale-dated warrants, per Education Code 85270.
Approval of Quarterly Investment Report, ending March 31, 2013.
Approval of Quarterly Financial Status Report, ending March 31, 2013.

N o &

Approval of a contract with Tilden-Coil Constructors, Inc. to provide Lease/Leaseback
construction services for the San Jose Hills Road Improvements project, the Building
12 Renovation project, and the North Campus Infrastructure Improvements project.

8. Approval of a contract with IBM to provide expert emergency services not covered
under current maintenance agreement, not to exceed $4,300.

9. This item was pulled and acted upon separately (see paragraph No. 14).
10. This item was pulled and acted upon separately (see paragraph No. 15).

11. Approval to use Proposition 30 - Education Protection Account (EPA) funds for
Instructional Salaries and Benefits.

12. Approval of agreements to provide Professional Design and Consulting Services with
Psomas for the Administration Building Site Improvements project, the Building 12
Modernization project, and the Facilities Plan Room Renovation and Addition project;
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14.
15.

and with HMC Architects for the Final Project Proposal for the Technology Building.

Approval of the following Change Orders:

e Bid No. 2832 Child Development Center — Continental Plumbing (Plumbing
Contractor) — Change Order No. 4.

e Bid No. 2833 Child Development Center — Comfort Conditioning Co., Inc.
(Plumbing Contractor) — Change Order No. 3.

This item was pulled and acted upon separately (see paragraph No. 16).

Approval of the following Proposed Gifts and Donations to the College:

e Kurzweil/Intellitools — Kurzweil 3000 Standalone Windows Software to be used to
convert and produce alternate media for student with disabilities, valued by donor
at $1,395, to be used by the Disabled Student Programs & Services Department.

HUMAN RESOURCES

16.

Approval of the Extension of Service for Classification and Compensation Study with Koff
& Associates, Inc.

INSTRUCTION and STUDENT SERVICES

17.

18.

19.

20.

21.

22.

23.

24.

25.
26.
27.

28.

Approval of new and modified courses and certificates and a modified degree effective
with the 2013-14 academic year.

Approval of an affiliation agreement with the Montclair Fire Department for paramedic
students.

Approval for Track & Field students and coaching staff to attend the USA Junior National
Championships in Des Moines, IA, June 19-23, 2013.

Approval for Child Development Center Pre-K students, parent chaperones, and CDC
staff to travel by bus to Kidspace Children’s Museum in Pasadena on June 14, 2013.

Approval for students and faculty to attend the SkillSUSA National Leadership and Skills
Conference in Kansas City, MO, June 24-29, 2013.

Approval to accept funds and approval of purchases for the Health Careers Training
Program — Health Professions Conference Grant.

Approval to accept funds and approval of purchases for the Enrollment Growth for
Associate Degree Nursing Programs Grant.

Approval to accept funds and approval of purchases for the Song-Brown Registered
Nurse (RN) Capitation Grant.

Approval of a contract with Atrium Hotel, Irvine, CA, for the CyberWatch West Grant.
Approval of a Center of Excellence contract with Davis Research, LLC.

Approval of an amendment to the contract with Dr. Thomas Bryan for health screenings
and football games coverage.

Approval for the Communication Department to sponsor an Intramural Speech Contest
on June 6, 2013.
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15.

16.

29. Consideration of approval of advance payment to Campechano Grill for the Radiologic
Technology Student Pinning Ceremony luncheon. (See backup packet Page 66.)

30. Approval of additions and changes to the Community Services Continuing Education
Division.

31. Approval of a contract with The Regents of the University of California for the Arise
Program (AANAPISI Grant) Student Leadership Retreat.

Student Trustee concurred.

CONSENT ITEM #9: RATIFICATION OF CUSTOMER SERVICE TRAINING
FACILITATED BY FRED PRIOR SEMINARS FOR THE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES
STAFF ON MAY 9, 2013, NOT TO EXCEED $3,000

Trustee Bader said that, in the future, she would like to see these kinds of items come for
approval instead of ratification.

It was moved by Trustee Bader, seconded by Trustee Hall, and passed to approve this item.
Student Trustee concurred.

CONSENT ITEM #10: APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION NO. 12-12 - TEMPORARY INTER-
FUND CASH BORROWING

Student Trustee Marin asked when the money will be replaced after the funds are moved
around (Funds 71 and 75). Vice President Gregoryk said that this is only done in an
emergency, and it is paid back immediately when it is received from the State.

It was moved by Student Trustee Marin, seconded by Trustee Bader, and passed to
approve this item

CONSENT ITEM #14: APPROVAL OF THE FOLLOWING CONTRACT AMENDMENTS

e ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT CONSTRUCTION SUPPORT - HELIX
ENVIRONMENTAL PLANNING INC. (PROFESSIONAL DESIGN AND CONSULTING
SERVICES CONSULTANT) — AMENDMENT NO. 1.

e SAN JOSE HILLS ROAD ENTRANCE IMPROVEMENTS — RKA CONSULTING GROUP
(PROFESSIONAL DESIGN AND CONSULTING SERVICES CONSULTANT) -
AMENDMENT NO. 3.

e TEMPORARY SPACE CLASSROOMS - STEVEN FADER ARCHITECTS
(PROFESSIONAL DESIGN AND CONSULTING SERVICES CONSULTANT) -
AMENDMENT NO. 1.

e PHYSICAL EDUCATION BUILDING RENOVATION — KISHIMOTO ARCHITECTS, INC.
(PROFESSIONAL DESIGN AND CONSULTING SERVICES CONSULTANT) -
AMENDMENT NO. 11.

Trustee Bader said that, regarding the Physical Education Building Renovation, she thought it
was the old Gymnasium, but realized it was really the old Building 45.

It was moved by Trustee Bader, seconded by Trustee Chyr, and passed to approve this
item. Student Trustee concurred.
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18.

19.

20.

21.

ACTION ITEM #1: THREE-YEAR AGREEMENT BETWEEN CSEA, CHAPTER 651 AND
THE DISTRICT FOR THE PERIOD JULY 1, 2011, THROUGH JUNE 30, 2014

It was moved by Trustee Hall and seconded by Trustee Chyr to approve this item. Motion
passed. Student Trustee concurred.

ACTION ITEM #2: PERSONNEL TRANSACTIONS

Trustee Chyr asked why renewals don’t have dollar amounts, and President Scroggins said
that only initially, when hired, are dollar amounts to be Board approved.

It was moved by Trustee Bader and seconded by Trustee Chen Haggerty to approve this item.
Motion passed. Student Trustee concurred.

ACTION ITEM #3: INSTALL MODULAR UNITS FOR TEMPORARY SPACE DURING
CONSTRUCTION (BID NO. 2946)

It was moved by Trustee Hall and seconded by Trustee Chyr to approve this item. Motion
passed. Student Trustee concurred.

ACTION ITEM #4: PURCHASE WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COVERAGE

Vice President Mike Gregoryk explained that, last month, the limit was tested because they
had heard that PIPS was going to go up by approximately 5%, but it didn’t; it only went up 1%.
So, the recommendation is to stay in the program. He commended Director Karen Saldana for
all her hard work.

It was moved by Trustee Chyr and seconded by Trustee Bader to approve this item. Motion
passed. Student Trustee concurred.

DISCUSSION ITEM #1: MT. SAC’'S ACCREDITATION MIDTERM REPORT

Dr. Virginia Burley, Vice President, Instruction, and the Accreditation Liaison Office
presented Mt. SAC’s Accreditation Midterm Report, for first reading and discussion.

President Scroggins reminded Board members that, in January 2011, the Accrediting
Commission granted Mt. SAC a six-year term of accreditation. The College is required to
submit an Accreditation Midterm Report no later than October 2013. Dr. Scroggins thanked
members of the Accreditation Leadership Ad Hoc Group for taking on the leadership role of
compiling this report. Campus input on this final product was obtained through numerous
means. Dr. Scroggins explained that the Midterm Report is a response, not only to
recommendations made by the visiting team, but also an update on what we wrote about
ourselves — how we could change or improve. The next visit will be in October 2016.

Board members had been provided with a draft copy of the College’s Accreditation Midterm
Report and asked if they would like to provide input prior to it being finalized. Dr. Scroggins
said the final report will be brought back to the Board for approval at its June meeting.

This presentation is posted on the College website with these minutes.



22. DISCUSSION ITEM #2: REVISED BOARD POLICY 4040 — LIBRARY SERVICES

Revised Board Policy 4040 — Library Services was presented for first reading and
discussion, and it will be brought back to the next meeting for approval.

23. ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

WTS:dl
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Mt. San Antonio College

Presented By A.S. President Ahmad Azzawi; May 29, 2012

NEWLY ELECTED EXECUTIVE BOARD

After a long 2 weeks, 1200 supporters, 50 boxes of chips Team Students Taking A New Direction (STAND) won this

spring's general elections.

May Ochoa- President

Dunia Valladares — VP of Activites
Kenny Schmidtt — VP of Business
Karina Maureria — Student Trustee
Dennis Baimaceda — Senate Chair
Jocylen Ang — Senate Chair
Carlos Rivera—ICC Chair

Ariana Rivera ~ICC Vice Chair
Gaby Kidane - ICC Secretary

SPRING GENERAL ASSEMBLY

Elisa and | attended the SSCCC General Assembly in San Francisco to assess the organization and bring back
information regarding the mechanics of the group. Is it worth rejoining? Is our voice jeopardized on the state level?
Elisa and | brought back information and encouraged our fellow officers to run for SSCCC positions to try and

internally change the system.

On May 31 A.S.'s own Athletics Senator and Senate Chair elect, Dennis Balmaceda, ran and was elected as the

Region 8 Chair.
RECOGNITIONS

Academic Achievement
Ken Vittayarukskul
Lizbeth D. Zuniga
Melanie Andrea Montano
Tun T. Aung

Valeria Zaporozhets

Competitive Achievement
Jasmine Marie Hennessy

Joshua Ryan Gordon
Justin Ogan

Saleen Victoria Sanchez
Sarah Beckham

1. Athletics Fair May 29t 11am-2pm
2. Finals Frenzy
3. Student Leadership Advisory Awards

Service Achievement
Angelica C. Ekeke
Austin Gregory Cooper
Awais Spall

Dennis T. Lee

Edgar Omar Soto Zufiiga

Personal Achievement
Gabriela Amel Peralta
Jesse David Casillas
Rene Amel Peralta
Robert T. Cortez
Yomeri Castuera
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MT. SAC (909) 594-5611 Ext. 5433

At. San Antonio College

Academic Senate Report
To the Board of Trustees
22 May 2013

Full Senate Activity

The full Senate met on 25 April and 9 May. We expanded our meeting times for next year to two hours per
week (11:15 — 1:15), recommended that the college expand the detail reported for program level student
learning outcomes via the slo.mtsac.edu website, and directed the Assessment and Matriculation
Committee to undertake a formal pilot study with regard to recently proposed changes to the AWE rubric.
We also recommended seven items to the college:

BP 4040 Library Services — this proposed Board Policy directs the college library to support
student learning by providing access to information competency, instruction, comprehensive
collections, current educational technology, and diverse learning spaces while complying with the
State Reader Privacy Act.

AP 4103 Work Experience — this proposed Administrative Procedure clarifies the requirements of
work experience programs and how credit will be granted. In particular, students must seek to
accomplish a planned program of measurable learning objectives and be beyond the introductory
level coursework in the discipline.

Resolution 13-04 requests that counseling faculty communicate with other faculty about the
importance of CSU/UC major preparation and what the requirements are at the local CSU/UC
campuses. Four year colleges are modifying their preparation requirements at an accelerated
pace, and through this resolution we hope to maintain a solid working knowledge of major
preparation requirements amongst faculty. This resolution has been accepted by the
administration through the Academic Mutual Agreement Council (AMAC) process.

Resolution 13-05 recommends that all grant applications be discussed and vetted with faculty,
departments, and student success services which might be affected at least two weeks prior to the
submission of the application. The resolution also recommends informing the Academic Senate in
certain cases. Grants often stipulate actions, and the college has on occasion received grants with
requirements that do not align with department goals or interests. This resolution has not yet been
accepted at AMAC.

Resolution 13-06 directs our local Outcomes Committee to focus its training dialogue, and ongoing
support services so as to establish meaningful and useful program-level SLOs that comply with
accreditation standards. The resolution also encourages departments to complete all SLO review
cycles by the end of Spring 2013 as detailed in the college’s Outcomes Plan. This resolution was
discussed at AMAC, but does not require administrative approval to implement.

Resolution 13-07 establishes a task force to consider the accreditation requirement of setting
campus completion standards. This task force should undertake its work during Fall 2013 and the
administration was invited to appoint members to the task force at AMAC.

(continues on next page)
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Mt. San Antonio College

e Resolution 13-08 declares that the Academic Senate strongly supports the primacy of local
development and approval of courses and programs by our faculty above all other methods of
developing course content. The Senate also repeals its former position of “...strongly encourages
faculty participation in the C-ID numbering system”, instead establishing a position of
encouragement “...if the local discipline faculty determine that the transfer degrees and the C-ID
systems hold value for he students who major in the discipline.” Finally, the resolution directs the
Academic Senate President to inform both State and local leaders that our faculty object to the C-
ID deadlines and mandates imposed onto us by the Chancelior's Office.

Senate Elections

Campus-wide voting for Senators-at-large concluded on 3 May, and so the entire Senate Executlve Board
is in place for 2013-14. The full board will be:

Eric Kaljumagi, president Dan Smith, vice-president

Jeff Archibald, secretary Michelle Grimes-Hillman, director & curr.liaison
Tim Engle, director Antoine Thomas, director

Tom Edson, director Jason Chevalier, director

Vicki Greco, senator-at-large Liesel Reinhart, senator-at-large

Michael Sanetrick, senator-at-large Barbara Gonzales, senator-at-large

Beta Meyer, senator-at-large Jennifer Galbraith, Faculty Association president

Lance Heard, Faculty Association VP

ASCCC Leadership Institute

Dan Smith, the Academic Senate Vice-President, and Jeff Archibald, the Academic Senate Secretary, will
attend the Academic Senate for Califomia Community Colleges’ Leadership Institute, June 13-15. Past
president Michelle Grimes-Hiliman will also attend as she is continuing as a State Senate Executive Board

member.

Respectfully submitted,
Eric Kaljumagi
President, Academic Senate
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November 30, 2012

TO: Chief Instructional Officers
Chief Student Services Officers

FROM: Barry Russell
Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs

SUBJECT: SB 1440 Student Transfer Achievement Reform Act and
SB 1415 Common Course Numbering System

This memorandum provides information regarding SB 1440 Student Transfer Achievement Reform Act and
SB 1415 Common Course Numbering System, the timeline to amend all active AA-T and AS-T degrees to
include C-ID descriptors, and a new AA-T and AS-T proposal submission process.

BACKGROUND
The passage of SB 1440 Student Transfer Achievement Reform Act and SB 1415 Common Course Numbering

System serve as catalysts for cross-cutting systemic changes that positively impact the transfer pathway and
the course articulation process to better serve California students. Although not included in SB 1440,
Transfer Model Curricula (TMC) were developed as a means of establishing common degree requirements.
SB 1415 initiated the Course Identification Numbering System (C-ID) as a way to establish course to course
articulation among the community colleges and between the California State Universities.

As noted in previous memos and pursuant to SB 1440, the Academic Senates for the California Community
Colleges and the California State University continue to develop statewide Transfer Model Curricula (TMC)
in the most popular 120-unit transfer majors to the California State University. The development of these
TMC requires an alignment with common course numbering through the Course Identification Numbering
System (C-ID) process. To date, all 22 issued TMC templates include a series of approved C-ID descriptors
and all future TMC templates under review will include C-ID descriptors.

The use of common course numbering has been debated in academic and legislative circles for many years,
and the legislature has long wanted to impose a common course number system to facilitate the transfer path
among the segments of higher education. Most recently, SB 1415 (Brulte), Common Course Numbering
System, mandated that, “...not later than June 1, 2006, the California Community Colleges and the California
State University shall adopt, and the University of California and private postsecondary institutions may
adopt, a common course numbering system for the 20 highest-demand majors in the respective segments...”
The C-ID system was established to meet the legislated mandate for a common course numbering system
among California’s public colleges and universities and offers a means of one-to-many articulation with four-

year universities and across all 112 community colleges.

TIMELINE TO AMEND ACTIVE AA-T AND AS-T DEGREES

The initial set of AA-T and AS-T implementation instructions permitted community colleges to self-certify

that courses listed by the college on the AA-T and AS-T TMC template aligned with the C-ID descriptor. It
J : . ; p

also permitted the use of course-to-course articulation with one California State University in lieu of an

approved C-ID descriptor.
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In an effort to assure statewide articulation and to better align the implementation of AA-T and AS-T degrees,
colleges are now required to adopt C-ID descriptors where applicable. Colleges may no longer use
articulation in lieu of an approved C-ID descriptor. Articulation will only be permitted if no C-ID descriptor
exists. Colleges will need to review and amend all active AA-T and AS-T degrees where “self-certification”
of C-ID was used and where course-to-course articulation was used in lieu of a C-ID descriptor.

NEW AA-T AND AS-T DEGREE APPROVAL PROCESS

Effective January 1, 2013, all AA-T and AS-T proposals submitted to the Chancellor’s Office for review and
approval must demonstrate that courses included in the degree have been submitted for C-ID numbers, where
descriptors exist. The course’s C-ID number may be in pending or final status. Articulation may only be
used for courses where no C-ID descriptor exists.

REPLACE SELF-CERTIFICATION WITH C-ID EXISTING AA-T AND AS-T DEGREES

By June 1, 2013, for any existing AA-T and AS-T degrees that included a self-certification that a course or
courses matched a C-ID descriptor, colleges are required to submit those courses for C-ID approval where
descriptors exist.

REPLACE ARTICULATION WITH AA-T AND AS-T WITH PENDING C-ID NUMBERS

By June 1, 2014, colleges must replace all course-to-course articulation used for all AA-T and AS-T degrees
by showing that all course(s) have awarded pending or final C-ID status. Articulation may only be used
where no C-ID descriptor is available. The Chancellor’s Office will begin deactivating all noncompliant AA-
T and AS-T degrees beginning June 2014 that do not have approved C-ID numbers for courses where
descriptors exist.

The illustration below depicts the implementation of the timelines noted:

Figure 1. Illustration of the AA-T and AS-T CID Adoption Timeline
Shared at the CCC CIO Conference
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CONTACT: Submit written inquires to curriculum.cccco.edu.

cc: L. Michalowski
S. Montemayor Lenz
J. Spano
B. Quinn
J. Adams, ASCCC



MT. SAN ANTONIO COLLEGE
CLASSIFIED SENATE

REPORT TO THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
WEDNESDAY MAY 22, 2013

1. Classified Senate met on Thursday May 9™, At this meeting we discussed:
a. 2013 -2014 Classified Senate elections

Classified Senate membership

Classified Leadership Institute

Classified Recognition Ceremony

® oo o

Next meeting is scheduled for Thursday June 9th at 1:00 pm in Building 4
2. The Classified Recognition Ceremony recap
a. Classified Excellence Award winners: 8 recipients
b. Years of service recipients: 66 classified employees recognized
c. Event attendance: 200+ faculty/staff/managers/students in attendance
d. Acknowledgements
3. Classified Professional Development Committee (CPDC) updates
a. New Employee Welcome tentatively scheduled for June
b. Classified Fall Opening Meeting scheduled for Wednesday August 21°
c. Next CPDC meeting June 6th
4. Pint Challenge Blood Drive
a. Date: Tuesday May 28"
b. Location: Building 23 staff parking lot
c. Online appointment
system: https://www1.ucirvinehealth.org/BloodDrive/Default.aspx?id=Mt.%20SAC

5. On behalf of Classified Senate, | would like to extend a warm welcome and
congratulations to the newly appointed and promoted classified employees.

Respectfully Submitted by,
Deejay R. Santiago, Ed.D.
President, Classified Senate


https://www1.ucirvinehealth.org/BloodDrive/Default.aspx?id=Mt.%20SAC

Faculty Association Report
To the Board of Trustees
May 22, 2013

1. Faculty Association Scholarships
The Faculty Association will be awarding scholarships to 13 deserving students on June 1% at the
Faculty Association Scholarship Ceremony here in Founders Hall from 3:00-5:00 pm. Board
members are all invited to attend.

2. Faculty Appreciation Day
This year the FA sponsored a Faculty Appreciation Day. The event occurred last Friday and over
100 faculty attended. The FA would like to extend a special thank you to Dr. Hall for attending
and drawing tickets for the prizes.

3. _Budget Committee
Faculty are concerned that the Budget Committee and its functions are not working
appropriately. The Committee had a special meeting set up to review the ranked resource
requests from teams in order to forward them to PAC this week. Both the Instruction Team and
the Student Services Team followed a process and had ranked proposals that stemmed from the
departments’ PIE reports. Administrative Service’s requests were not ranked and there was not
complete information to determine if they came through the PIE process. The Vice President of
Administrative Services was unable to attend the meeting. Several committee members
expressed concerns that the committee and its functions are not being taken seriously. Faculty
leader have discussed this issue with President Scroggins.

4. 2013-14 Faculty Association Executive Board Elections
The 2013-14 FA Executive Board elections have been completed and the following board
members were elected: President -Jennifer Galbraith, Vice President - Lance Heard, Secretary -
Elizabeth Ward, Treasurer- Paul Sharpe, Directors-FT Barbara Quinn, Michelle Grimes-Hillman,
Antoine Thomas, Director-PT Michael Sanetrick.

5. Retirement/Tenure Tea
The Faculty Association’s annual Retirement/Tenure Tea will be held Tuesday, May 28" from
12:00 to 2:00 pm in the FA Conference Room. Please RSVP at ext 4531 by Friday, May 24" This
event will honor the FA members who are retiring this year as well as the FA members who
received tenure this year.

Respectfully submitted by,
Jennifer Galbraith, Faculty Association President
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Mt. San Antonio College
FOUNDATION

Foundation Report to Board of Trustees
May 22, 2013

As I mentioned at last month’s meeting, we’ve been in full-blown planning mode
over the last several weeks. | met with President Scroggins and outlined a series of
strategic objectives for FY 13-14. Included among those priorities are building an
annual fund operation, continuing to focus on database hygiene, creating a targeted
and thoughtful stewardship program, and engagement and communication
strategies for our numerous constituencies—alumni, local business, the campus
community, etc.

[ also met with Mike Gregoryk and Gary Nellesen to discuss donor naming
opportunities across the campus. We laid out the parameters for how to “set the
price” on each space. Our luxury here is that because our focus isn’t on raising the
money to build the buildings, we can be more flexible and offer some wonderful
stewardship opportunities at very reasonable levels.

I'd also like to report the following activities:

e Terrific meeting with Tina Javid (with Mike Shay) to discuss additional
support for the campus
e Signed an Endowed Scholarship Agreement with Ahm Qutubuddin, our
Board Member and also talked with him about how his current and former
companies can support the college (Carefusion. Medtronic, and Johnson &
Johnson)
0 This is an example of the type of activity our board needs to be
focused on
e We brought a wonderful donor to campus to meet with Dr. Chen and her
team in the Nursing Department. Stanley Barauskas supports an annual
scholarship in his wife’s memory and has also made provisions in his estate
plans for the college. It was an important visit for him because his wife was
e The Dome Opening was a great success—thanks to Larry Redinger and his
team for their tremendous energy and enthusiasm.
0 Activities that bring people to campus and introduce or reintroduce
people to the wonders of our campus
e Jerry Burgan and We Five—a folk-rock group that got their start at Mt. SAC—
many thanks to Dr. Baca for making the connection.
0 Jerry connected us to another “lost” alum, Tom Tancredi, who was the
Freshman Class President here at Mt. SAC in 1968.



e Southern CA Edison STEM Scholars luncheon—we had representatives from
SCE here to meet the President and the students who will be receiving their
scholarship.

Important upcoming activities:

May 31—26t Annual Golf Tournament.

June 8—Scholarship Awards Ceremony at Sheraton Fairplex.

July 26—Mt SAC Night at Quakes Stadium in Rancho

November 8-9—Alumni Day/Reunion/Homecoming on campus

One final note—Brian Yokoyama and I had lunch with Don Reynolds yesterday. I
finish with this because it was the first time that Don and I had to talk and it was
really interesting to hear from him about how Mt. SAC has been a part of his life.
Don was a track star at Cal Poly San Luis Obispo and follows the Mt. S<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>